Sherman Oaks Neighborhood Council

BOARD MEETING

 Minutes
Monday, December 12, 2011

6:00PM

Sherman Oaks Elementary School Auditorium

Present:  Arthur Hutchinson, Kumars Arzani, Jay Beeber, Howard Katchen, Jeff Ebenstein, Sherry Revord, Sidonia Lax, Michael Preston, Richard Marciniak, Jill Banks Barad, Ron Ziff, Art Fields, Neal Roden, Anthony St. John

Absent: Shanna Pollack, Max Calne

A reception was held for Cong. Berman from 6-7PM. 
 Call to order at 7PM.  Art Fields moves to approve Minutes from previous Board meeting, seconded by Sidonia Lax.

Jill Barad introduced Cong. Howard Berman.  The Congressman spoke about upcoming bills in Congress dealing with sanctions for Iran as well as legislation regarding Turkey in his role on the Foreign Affairs Committee.  The Congressman spoke about the possibility of working over Christmas break due to the pending vote on extending the Payroll Tax Credit and modifications to Medicare.  He also mentioned the “alienation of the people from their Government” sentiment and the need to strike a balance between funding essential programs and debt reduction.
The Congressman spoke about some local issues such as run-away film and TV production and the cost of intellectual property theft in his position on the Intellectual Property Committee.  He also spoke about the need to release the US from export contracts left over from the Cold War era in order to “level the playing field” between the US and other countries.  The Congressman also spoke about local “quality of life issues” such as helicopter noise due to the increase in helicopter tourism.  He also mentioned the increase in LAPD officers on the street due to the “Cop on the Beat” program.

Questions from the Public:

Re: HR  Bill concerning helicopter noise issue.  Cong. Berman vowed to call a meeting with all interested parties.

Re: Light Rail Proposal and expansion of the 405 to get matching funds from Fed. for construction. Burden is on LA City to provide half of the funding.
Jill Barad proposed the pending Metro Bus Route be moved from Van Nuys Blvd. to Sepulveda due to concerns of Van Nuys Car Dealers. The Cong said he will look into this option.
Re: Wall Street bankers not prosecuted and “too big to fail banks”.

Re: Job creation in the Valley.   The Congressman wants more manufacturing jobs for the Valley.  He stressed the importance of education and exports to increase productivity rather than a reliance on automation. The Congressman is in favor of raising taxes on high income earners to fund Medicare and infrastructure projects for long term benefits and job growth.

Board Questions:
Michael Preston asked about the “occupy movement” and the sentiment in Washington on income disparity. The Congressman suggests this not be dealt with through legislation but through tax reform.
Jay Beeber asks about the National Defense Authorization Act which authorizes military spending and seeks to use Military Courts rather than Civil Courts to try US citizens even within the US suspected of terrorist activities.  Berman states that this is part of the provision in the law and that it will pass unless there is a Presidential veto or waiver from the President on a case by case basis.  Berman said he would vote to pass this Bill.

Ron Ziff asks about transportation solutions in the Valley with 370,000 cars in the Sepulveda Pass.

Art Fields asks what mistakes were made in the original Stimulus Bill and how they might have been avoided.  The Congressman states that there was nothing in history to prepare Congress for the economic crisis and is proud that he worked to help save to auto industry with the Stimulus money.

Anthony St. John asks about run away film and TV production to overseas as an unfair trade practice and Berman’s position on Net Neutrality and a free and open Internet. Berman said he helped pass an accelerated depreciation Bill to induce Studios to keep work locally.  Berman also supports a free Internet and spoke in favor again about stronger copyright protections.
Jeff Ebenstein asked about the proposal for the Supreme Court to be televised.  Berman said the Court would veto this.

Kumars asked about the Congressman’s position on Charter Schools and how to reduce the drop out rate. Berman supports Charter Schools yet sees a lack of funding support.

Report from Senior Lead Officer Ron Carter:

Officer Carter reports there was a 12% reduction in Property Crime and an 11% reduction in Violent Crime since the same time last year.  Theft from motor vehicles remains the #1 crime in our area.  Officer Carter also explained the “party car” LAPD uses on the week-ends to break-up loud parties which can be heard within 100 feet from the curb. Party organizers may be charged for police time, ambulance service, helicopter flight time and that sound and DJ equipment may be impounded.

CD5 Report from Wes Hernandez:

Regarding Re-Districting meeting at Van Nuys City Hall Jan. 3rd re: City Council Districts.  Pot hole Lottery update.  Program nearly complete.  New bus benches to be installed along Ventura Blvd. in Sherman Oaks and Encino with new trash cans.
Jill Barad asked about getting trash picked up near In & Out Burger on Van Nuys.Blvd.
Report from Ron Masias re: Metro construction along the 405.  HOV lanes and ramps and wall construction will take place March. 2012 to March 2013.  Ron Ziff states that the proposed detour at Burbank Blvd. is not acceptable due to periodic flooding.

Fernando Gonzales Dept. of Sanitation:

About proposed rate increases.  Ron Ziff asks if there is accounting for the money spent on capital improvement projects available to the public.  Gonzales states that money will be spent on 60miles per year of new sewer lines and water treatment plants and 287 projects can be viewed on the Dept. of Sanitation web site.

Richard Marciniak and Neal Roden point out a discrepancy in the math used to calculate the rate increase as presented in the Dept. brochure.  Gonzales states he will make corrections and re-send.

Public Comment:
    Faramarz Nabavi spoke about the advantage of putting the proposed Metro Line underground along Van Nuys Blvd.

   Sergio Ibarra from Arleta Neighborhood Council re: Valley Alliance of Neighborhood Councils mentoring program for NC’s.

President’s Report:
    From Executive Committee: Jill asks Board to reconsider the previous vote regarding the NC elections to take place in either 2012 or 2014.  The Board previously voted to wait until 2014 to hold elections.
Art Fields makes the Motion to reconsider and is seconded by Howard Katchen.  The odd # Board seats of 1,3,5 and 7 would be up for election in 2012. Kiumars asks for clarification of vacant seats being subject to appointment by the President and expresses concern about the financial expense of holding an election. The Question is called.      Roll Call vote:   Motion carries by a Unanimous Vote to re-consider.
Ron Ziff makes the Motion to hold elections for odd numbered Board seats in 2012.  Second by Jay Beeber.

Discussion from the Board:  Ron Ziff asks for clarification that elections will not be conducted by the City Clerk.  Kumars suggests use of e-mails and phone trees to engage voters. Jay Beeber calls the Question. 
Roll Call vote: Motion carries by unanimous vote to hold SONC elections for odd numbered seats in 2012.
    Jill reminded the  Board of SONC Retreat date of Saturday, Jan. 7, 2012.

Treasurers Report:
Howard reports assets of $35,260.00 remaining with $33,265.00 available. This includes the $2,000. Pledged to help fund Neighborhood Watch programs. Library Square NW asks for funding. Residents raised $925. Plus 350. raised by private donations.

Motion from the Finance Committee to allocate $600.00 to Library Square Neighborhood Watch for the purchase and installation of DOT approved signs and poles from City approved vendors upon presentation to Finance Committee of receipts.

Voice vote is called: Eleven ayes. No Nays.  Motion passes.

Government Affairs Committee:
Jay Beeber reports on the first meeting of this Committee.  Concerns about the Administrative Code Enforcement (ACE) Ordinance proposed before the City Council. Concerns over the rights of the individual and the lack of due process in the Ordinance as currently written.  Michael Preston asks why this is to be done now?  Jay states that the City Code is vague in the area of misdemeanor enforcement.  Wes Hernandez of CD 5 states that ACE only enforces codes that already exist.  Jeff Ebenstein of CD5 states that the City Attorney is in favor of ACE as it streamlines the process for misdemeanor cases and that it has been successful in other cities such as San Diego.  Ron Ziff asks how conflicting codes would be resolved especially in cases of hardship cases like senior citizens and those who are “underwater”.  Also concern that the program may be used neighbor to neighbor for dispute resolution abuse.  Kumars expressed concern about abuse.  Arthur Hutchinson asks that the fee structure for fines align with the history and frequency of the violations and the number of offenses.  Jay agrees to the change in language stated in #5 of the Committee’s Report.  Jeff Ebenstein asks Board to “approve if conditions are met”.  Sherry Revord states that many senior citizen housing is in current code violation.  Art Fields states concern over the City’s burden of enforcement and asks that a balance between individual rights and cost effective enforcement be struck.
Jay Beeber makes the Motion to adopt the revised language to read:  “At this time, SONC cannot support the proposed ACE Ordinance as written.  We propose the following changes:”

 

1.  Provide greater protections for those cited, including:
a. Use a higher standard of proof than preponderance of the evidence.  Preferably beyond a reasonable doubt but at least clear and convincing evidence. 

b. Use substantially the same rules of evidence as apply in infraction cases. 

c. Provide for informal discovery. 

d. Eliminate provision that Citation and other documentation submitted by Issuing Department be accepted as prima facie evidence. 

e. Require Enforcement Officer, at request of the defendant, to attend the hearing to preserve the right to face your accuser. 

f. Only require defendant to pay administrative and enforcement costs for second and subsequent offences.  Set a limit for these costs not to exceed a set amount.  Specify that a continuing single violation would be considered a first violation for purposes of this provision.

 

2. For citations not given in person, provide some mechanism to ensure that Responsible Party has received the citation such as service by certified mail, return receipt requested.

 

3.  Include language that for the purpose of determining the number of days that a violation exists, the violation will not be retroactive prior to the date the Responsible Party is first notified of the violation.

 

4.  Include a provision that Responsible Party may show good cause for missing a hearing date and not lose all rights to contest violation and fines.

 

5.  Adjust fine schedule to be less onerous, especially in cases where Responsible Party is cited for minor technical violations of the code.  Specifically provide a fee structure to align with infraction frequency and history.
 

6.  In cases of minor violations and where feasible, provide for a warning to be issued and an opportunity to comply before citation is issued.  This is in addition to the requirement that a person responsible for a continuing violation be provided an opportunity to correct the violation prior to the imposition of administrative fines.

 

7.  Provide that Enforcement Officers shall not be required to meet any quota for issuing citations and that under no circumstances will the number of citations issued by an Enforcement Officer or amount of revenue generated be used in any evaluation of the Enforcement Officer’s job performance.

 

8.  In order to prevent “feuding neighbors” from using the ACE program to extract revenge against each other, create a provision in the Municipal Code for penalties for “frivolous complaints”.

 

 

9.  Provide that City Council must approve the expansion of the program beyond the one department to be authorized under the pilot program.

 

10. Determine the specific list of codes that will be enforced under the program prior to any approval by the Council.
 

Roll Call vote is called:  Motion carries with 11 voting to adopt the change in language of the Committee’s Report. Neal Roden voted  NO.

Meeting adjourned:  10:30PM

Submitted by Tony St. John for Shanna Pollack, Secretary
